

# Trump's Trade Deal and the Road Not Taken

How to Evaluate the Renegotiated NAFTA

By Marc Jarsulic, Andy Green, and Daniella Zessoules February 2019



# Trump's Trade Deal and the Road Not Taken

How to Evaluate the Renegotiated NAFTA

By Marc Jarsulic, Andy Green, and Daniella Zessoules February 2019

## Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
  - 3 Economic context
  - 6 Economic impact of NAFTA
  - 9 Recommendations to promote a high-road approach to North American trade
  - 19 Conclusion
  - 20 About the authors
  - 21 Endnotes

## Introduction and summary

American workers' real wages have been stagnant for decades. While a wide range of domestic forces have led to that outcome—from a decline in union coverage to the slow and uneven recovery from the Great Recession¹—trade has also played an important role in generating economic stress. Capital is increasingly mobile across country borders, yet workers are not. Business, in effect, can level an ultimatum to workers: Accept what we offer, or we will outsource or move to another country where wages are lower. Millions of working families have personally experienced this threat in recent decades, and the resulting economic stress on many American workers—especially in the Midwest—has been significant.

The North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA), negotiated under President George H.W. Bush in 1992, has long been a flashpoint in the debate around whether trade rules are helping or harming workers and the economy. Over the years, progressives and their allies, including labor unions, environmental groups, and consumer groups have been consistent critics of NAFTA and its successor deals.

Wrapping itself in trade war rhetoric, the Trump administration has prioritized a rewrite of NAFTA, renegotiating terms and signing a rebranded U.S.-Mexico-Canada Agreement (USMCA) on November 30, 2018. The agreement will likely be considered in the new Congress.<sup>2</sup>

There is every reason to closely examine the result. The Trump administration is known for talking a populist game while serving the interests of the wealthy and powerful. The administration's attempted destruction of the Affordable Care Act (ACA), for example, would have ended health care coverage for millions of people. Its large tax cuts for corporations and high-income households are already being used to justify reductions in social investment.<sup>3</sup> The administration consistently undermines common-sense protections for clean air, clean water, and public health in order to benefit fossil fuel interests. And it is engaged in a persistent assault on labor rights, financial reforms, antitrust protections, and other regulations that protect workers, farmers, and consumers.

The key question, then, is does President Donald Trump's agreement make trade work for ordinary workers? The short answer, at least to date, is that it does not.

President Trump's USMCA largely fails to deliver the strong labor and environment standards and enforcement that workers need. The complete omission of climate change as a priority to be addressed in trade is a significant failure in the agreement. The USMCA includes expanded monopoly protections for pharmaceutical companies that would help keep U.S. drug prices high, and it also exports these policies to Mexico and Canada. Moreover, large swaths of text—covering areas such as antitrust, regulatory coherence, and more—contain a strong deregulatory thrust that can chill needed changes in domestic policy. While the USMCA significantly limits NAFTA's investor-state dispute settlement (ISDS) mechanism—which gives foreign corporations the special right to challenge government actions in private forums instead of domestic courts—for most sectors, it nonetheless retains it for the oil and gas firms with governmental contracts in Mexico.

The shortcomings in the USMCA are highly significant. Globalization has enabled a freer flow of ideas, people, and products than ever before, which has brought benefits to Americans and people around the world. But it has also brought significant economic pain to large segments of working populations both in America and abroad. The social and political backlash to this pain is contributing to the rise of authoritarian trends around the world that trample on fundamental democratic freedoms and rights.<sup>4</sup> Those who support an open orientation toward the world, both economically and socially, must take seriously the need to place the economic well-being of working households more squarely at the center of how globalization delivers its benefits and thus at the center of the rules around trade.

What follows is an attempt to describe what a meaningful alternative to NAFTA requires. This report first outlines the economic pressures on the American working class. It then discusses the accumulating empirical evidence of NAFTA's economic effects on U.S. workers. Finally, the report advances recommendations that could be used to rewrite NAFTA in a manner that supports an economically competitive, high-road environment in which all three signatory countries can have a thriving middle class, climate-sustainable growth, and cooperative relationships.

### **Economic context**

American workers' real wages have been stagnant for decades. Despite continued productivity growth, the real average income of the bottom 50 percent of adults has been essentially stagnant since 1980. The bottom 90 percent of adults—the vast majority of the adult population—saw modest wage growth until 2000, but its income has been essentially stagnant since then.<sup>5</sup>

Many factors have constrained workers' ability to garner a meaningful share of the growing productivity of the U.S. economy:

- Worker bargaining power has been dramatically constrained by continuing attacks on unions and labor market protections.<sup>6</sup>
- Increases in corporate market power—in both product markets and labor markets—have constrained real wages and employment rates.<sup>7</sup>
- Continuing technical change has contributed to reduced employment in relatively high-wage manufacturing industries.<sup>8</sup>
- Fiscal and monetary policy have not been used in a consistent, coordinated manner to pursue meaningful full employment.

However, the rules currently structuring global competition also play an important role in generating economic stress. The fact that capital is increasingly mobile across country borders has given multinational corporations more bargaining power than domestic workers.

This is a credible threat—one that millions of working families have personally experienced in recent decades, as multinational corporations have increasingly oriented themselves to a world market. As a result, their ties to the United States, especially in whether they need to site operations here, are weaker than ever before. A substantial number of skilled and unskilled U.S. workers, exposed to the effects of increased labor market and import competition, have experienced measurable economic loss in the past two decades: They have been displaced from jobs and experienced negative impacts on their wages. 10

President Trump exploits workers' long-developing economic difficulties in an opportunistic—and deeply troubling—fashion. According to President Trump, workers' wage and employment problems are primarily the result of foreigners, who, he claims, take advantage of American markets and American workers—and that it is those other people, whether through trade or immigration, who are to blame. <sup>11</sup> President Trump's solutions have ranged from slapping tariffs on allies to outright xenophobia, racism, and cruelty, including separating children from their parents. <sup>12</sup>

Of course, this blame game is little more than a distraction. The de facto domestic economic policy of the Trump administration has consisted of efforts to turn America into a low-wage, low-road economy. Whether by gutting overtime pay; undermining quality standards for workforce training; providing massive corporate tax giveaways; neglecting infrastructure investment while claiming to increase it; or engaging in wide-ranging environmental and financial deregulation, the administration's economic policy will intensify the economic pressure on workers, allow corporations to ignore the negative impacts they generate, and reduce corporations' contribution to the public investments that support them.<sup>13</sup>

Economic reality requires a coherent policy response directed toward building a high-wage, high-productivity economy that benefits working households. From a domestic standpoint, this includes:

- Adopting fiscal and monetary policies to maintain high employment rates<sup>14</sup>
- Supporting America's position on the frontier of technical advance and productivity growth<sup>15</sup>
- Raising labor, environmental, and consumer protection standards<sup>16</sup>
- Restraining the market power of corporations<sup>17</sup>
- Strengthening institutions such as unions that provide workers necessary bargaining power.<sup>18</sup>
- Investing in workers, infrastructure, housing, families, and communities<sup>19</sup>
- Addressing barriers to equal opportunity<sup>20</sup>

Progressives have advanced in detail many of the necessary changes to domestic policy, and there is more to be learned from the experiences of other open market economies as well.<sup>21</sup>

Yet there is also a need to make the rules that govern the global economic system in which corporations are able to organize production across borders to minimize costs, and domestic labor is put into competition with workers across the world more symmetrical and supportive of working households and their participation in a thriving middle class. The following sections discuss the impacts and implications of NAFTA, the USMCA, and the ways in which the NAFTA rewrite could be restructured to help achieve these goals.

## Economic impact of NAFTA

In 1992, former President George H.W. Bush signed NAFTA, which came into effect on January 1, 1994, under former President Bill Clinton. The agreement between the United States, Canada, and Mexico was a groundbreaking change in trade policy, which had previously been dominated by a series of multilateral trade negotiations under the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT), the predecessor to the World Trade Organization (WTO). Begun after the devastation of World War II, GATT negotiations generally focused on lowering tariffs on a multilateral basis. By the 1980s, though, policymakers expanded their focus to changing domestic regulatory standards and policies that were characterized as nontariff barriers to trade. These new areas of focus were part of bilateral or regional free trade agreements, such as NAFTA, and the series of agreements supplementing the GATT that form the WTO suite of agreements, such as the Agreement on Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights (TRIPS).<sup>22</sup>

NAFTA removed almost all tariffs on goods traded within Canada, the United States, and Mexico. It also introduced major new provisions including the liberalization of services trade, expanded intellectual property rights protection, limits on domestic preferences in government procurement, and mandatory arbitration for antidumping and countervailing duties, to name just a few. In a departure from the principle that only governments, not private entities, can enforce trade agreements, NAFTA includes investor-state dispute settlement (ISDS), which provides special rights for investors to bring arbitration cases against governments for alleged violations of certain NAFTA rules.

Labor and environmental provisions were not included in the original NAFTA negotiated by first President George H.W. Bush. President Clinton forced a renegotiation that resulted in side agreements, which created labor and environmental commissions to facilitate cooperation in the enforcement of labor and environmental standards, with monetary fines for noncompliance. Mexico and the United States also entered into a bilateral side agreement on border environmental cooperation and development.<sup>23</sup> The addition of these provisions made NAFTA the first free trade agreement to include labor and environmental provisions, albeit in modest fashion. However, the side agreements proved utterly ineffectual as enforcement mechanisms, as the mechanisms never resulted in meaningful sanctions.<sup>24</sup>

### Evidence suggests that the net benefits from NAFTA have been small

The accumulated empirical evidence on the economic outcomes of NAFTA suggests that while the agreement may have led to some overall efficiency gains, those have been minimal, and job dislocation and wage effects have been significant for some workers and industries.

Overall U.S. economic gains from NAFTA have been quite small. Researchers Peter B. Dixon and Maureen T. Rimmer, for example, estimate that of the 24.4 percent cumulative growth in U.S. gross domestic product (GDP) that occurred from 1992 to 1998, NAFTA accounted for only 0.2 percent.<sup>25</sup> Other empirical work, which takes into account sectoral linkages and the construction of cross-border supply chains, concludes that the effect of tariff reductions on U.S. economic welfare, including benefits to consumers from lower prices, was also negligible.<sup>26</sup>

Furthermore, the competitive environment that NAFTA fostered produced significant negative effects for some U.S. workers. While studies of the aggregate effect of NAFTA on employment conclude that this impact has been small, there is evidence of job displacement.<sup>27</sup> For example, Robert E. Scott of the Economic Policy Institute estimated that, on net, approximately 800,000 workers were displaced from manufacturing jobs from 1993 to 2013 due to trade with Mexico. He arrived at this estimate by using input-output data to calculate the effects of trade deficits on employment levels.<sup>28</sup> Displaced workers are often forced to accept lower-wage jobs, which negatively affects their households and communities.<sup>29</sup>

Recent research on the wage effects of NAFTA concludes that while "the effect of NAFTA on most workers and on the average worker is likely modest," industries and localities that experienced a loss of protection because of associated tariff reduction were hit harder:

NAFTA-vulnerable locations that lost their protection quickly experienced significantly slower wage growth compared to locations that had no protection against Mexico in the first place, particularly for blue-collar workers. For the most heavily NAFTA-vulnerable locations, a high-school dropout would have up to 8 percentage points slower wage growth from 1990 to 2000 compared to the same worker in a location with no initial protection. There is, however, an even larger industry effect, with wage growth in the most protected industries that lose their protection quickly falling 17 percentage points relative to industries that were unprotected to begin with.30

The authors conclude that college-educated workers did not experience similar effects and that effects on blue-collar workers were not confined to those employed directly in affected industries. Service-sector workers also experienced negative wage impacts in areas that saw measurable trade effects. In contrast, most work on the aggregate effect on real wages from NAFTA's tariff reductions concludes that there was a small positive effect on the U.S. economy.<sup>31</sup>

Some have argued that NAFTA's benefits for particular industries, such as the automobile industry, have been quite large, 32 and that by extending supply chains to Mexico, firms have been able to lower costs; this, in turn, has made them more competitive. However, while a corporation's decision to site production in Mexico benefits that individual corporation, those gains have not been large enough to register at an aggregate level, as the economic studies cited above illustrate.

Furthermore, the assumption that production supply chains will remain integrated across North America is itself subject to question. Susan Helper, former chief economist of the U.S. Department of Commerce, notes that there is some evidence though it is not yet conclusive—that once corporations site a part of their supply chain in a low-wage, low-standard environment and learn how to operate within it, the rest of the supply chain follows over time.<sup>33</sup>

This is not to say that the United States can or should avoid the realities of globalization. The United States obtains genuine benefits from trade and international investment, including greater competition and choice in the United States and poverty reduction in developing countries.<sup>34</sup> But one must remain clear-eyed about the potential results and develop strategies both to mitigate and respond to globalization's predictable negative effects.

# Recommendations to promote a high-road approach to North American trade

NAFTA's current structure makes it easier for corporations to operate across North America in ways that serve their interests, but it fails to account for and effectively mitigate the negative effects on workers' wages or the pressure that cross-border business mobility puts on public interest regulatory standards and other domestic social and economic norms.<sup>35</sup> A sensible rewrite of NAFTA should aim to correct this asymmetry and place economic competition on a more level playing field for all economic actors—particularly working households. But Trump's USMCA, by not putting working families at the center of its priorities, fails to hit the mark.

#### An overview of the USMCA—a representative sample of Trump's priorities in trade

#### What does the USMCA get right?

- Reduces and reforms investor-state dispute resolution for most sectors
- Mexican commitments to eliminate company-controlled unions and implement free and independent unions
- Removes the mandate to export certain natural resources

#### What does the USMCA get wrong?

- · Problematic intellectual property protections, including locked-in exclusivity periods for biologic drugs and the potential for patent extensions or evergreening, that chill the United States' ability to bring down high prescription drug prices
- Special access principally for the U.S. oil and gas sectors to unreformed ISDS in Mexico
- · Deregulatory impacts, including threats to stronger antitrust enforcement

#### What is missing from the USMCA?

- Stronger, detailed standards and meaningful enforcement for labor and the environment.
- Trade-related tools to address the threat of climate change.
- Greater ability for U.S. businesses and farmers to distinguish their products, whether for consumer right-to-know, climate-labeling, or other purposes.

This list is illustrative, and omission of particular provisions in this list or report should not be read as endorsements thereof.

For the USMCA to come into effect, congressional approval will be needed. The agreement is expected to come before Congress under the fast-track rules of trade promotion authority passed in 2015.<sup>36</sup> Despite recent enhancements to the process of congressional consultation, Congress' power to directly amend the agreement or the associated implementing legislation is limited, and if brought up, it can be passed by majority vote.<sup>37</sup> But with Democratic control of the House of Representatives in particular, Congress has new leverage to seek changes to the USMCA to correct its flaws.

Many progressives and progressive organizations, including the Center for American Progress, have offered a range of suggestions for how to create a progressive highstandards trade agreement that approaches globalization more equitably.<sup>38</sup> The following sections offer suggestions on how the USMCA could be improved. These suggestions, of course, are not meant to identify all that ought to be done, as the agreement covers a range of important matters. However, the following suggestions are intended to illustrate the direction of change that would help the North American economies deliver better outcomes for the people who work in them.

#### What should be included in a renegotiated NAFTA?

Raising wages, improving labor standards, and protecting the environment are principally the province of domestic economic policy, but trade policy plays a role in ensuring that international competition does not undercut domestic policymaking.<sup>39</sup> Therefore, one of the most important goals of a NAFTA rewrite should be to limit the ability of global competition to bring downward pressure on wages in the United States.

Unfortunately, President Trump's USMCA fails to include the labor and environmental standards and enforcement mechanisms needed to improve conditions in Mexico and put upward pressure on wages in the United States and Canada. Without that, the benefits of trade globalization will flow to the largest corporations and their shareholders—not to working households.

#### Raise labor standards in North America

The Trump administration has adopted domestic policies that undermine labor standards and worker bargaining power—including gutting overtime standards, undermining standards for workforce training, attacking unions representing federal workers, supporting "right to work" laws that gut collective bargaining, and failing to raise the minimum wage. 40 The USMCA, by failing to put forward strong and

enforceable labor standards, reinforces this hostility to workers' interests. The lack of swift and certain enforcement means that even the most significant pro-worker commitments put on paper, such as Mexico's commitment to replace its system of fake "protection" unions with new ones approved by workers within four years, may not translate into meaningful action. 41 The problem with this failure is that business will still get the benefits of access to a low-standards labor for its supply chains.

As a starting point to countering unfair trade competition, the United States, Canada, and Mexico should have agreed to maintain in law and enforce in practice the essential labor rights provided in the eight International Labour Organization (ILO) core conventions. 42 These conventions include the protection of the right to organize and bargain collectively, abolition of forced labor and child labor, and elimination of employment discrimination, among other principles.

The USMCA, however, simply continues to reference the ILO Declaration on Fundamental Principles and Rights at Work, which is far more vague. 43 Canada and Mexico have adopted all eight of the fundamental conventions domestically regardless of NAFTA and the U.S. should too. However, the United States maintains a significant number of their substantive protections already in law.<sup>44</sup> Placing the real, detailed labor protections of the ILO core conventions in a renewed NAFTA could counter companies' ability to site their operations in the noncompliant country and export to the other countries.<sup>45</sup>

As the U.S. Department of State has recognized, the right to organize and bargain collectively is severely constrained in Mexico. 46 In practice, the bargaining rights of Mexican workers can be overridden by so-called protection contracts between an employer and an employer-dominated union. These contracts can be signed without the participation or knowledge of workers to whom they apply, and workers' attempts to challenge these contracts have been met with retaliation, including threats, dismissal, and violence.

Restrictions on bargaining rights help explain the fact that the real hourly compensation of Mexican production workers has been stagnant since 1994, even though manufacturing exports have grown.<sup>47</sup> The good news in the USMCA is that the Mexican government has committed to enacting legislation that would secure workers' right to union representation as well as expand labor protections for workers. The bad news is that the USMCA does essentially nothing to guarantee U.S.-Mexico trade will only occur if that commitment is kept. 48 (We discuss enforcement mechanisms for both labor and the environment below.)

Furthermore, because NAFTA has made it substantially easier for firms to operate across borders, workers should have the right to organize and bargain across those same borders. The United States, Mexico, and Canada, as part of their trade agreement, should allow the formation of cross-national unions that have the right to bargain with firms that operate in more than one NAFTA country.<sup>49</sup>

The agreement should also have a mechanism for determining a country-specific minimum wage that would guarantee workers are paid at least a living wage. 50 The USMCA's attempt to put a wage floor in through certain rules of origin provisions acknowledges the issue but fails to adopt a standard that is broad enough or able to evolve. Absent a true minimum wage, it is possible that some trade would be based on exploitation.

While the USMCA includes some significant improvements—largely at the insistence of labor unions—such as new language to stop violence against workers and gender discrimination, labor standards under the USMCA are only enforceable if a breach occurs in a manner affecting trade or investment. Other parts of the agreement, such as those dealing with intellectual property, do not limit enforcement in this way. 51

#### Raise environmental and sustainability standards in North America

The Trump administration has pursued a damaging environmental policy agenda, including through its withdrawal from the Paris agreement, expansion of offshore drilling, and has proposed significant defunding of vital climate and energy research programs.<sup>52</sup> The USMCA is consistent with the administration's approach to environmental policy. While it pays lip service to the importance of environmental standards, it fails to incorporate the meaningful standards and tools necessary to ensure signatory compliance with domestic environmental laws and international agreements to which they are parties.<sup>53</sup> Notably, it steps backwards on requirements to comply with international environmental agreements, and omits the necessary standards needed to address the global threat of climate change. 54 As with the labor chapter, enforcement, discussed below, is also sorely lacking.

Given what scientists know about the immediate threats to the planet and their consequences for economies and societies, no trade agreement should fail to incorporate new, high-road approaches to environmental standards that recognize the costs of pollution and climate change. 55 Not only should countries be discouraged from lowering their environmental standards and enforcement to attract trade and investment, but trade agreements should also be structured to enable and indeed incentivize countries to raise their standards. It should also sanction those who allow firms to seek to outsource pollution to trading partner countries, which harms both their workers and American workers. The shift in car battery recycling from the U.S. to Mexico is an example of just this type of dual harm.<sup>56</sup>

The agreement should also explicitly exempt from trade-related challenges those domestic policies that are intended to reduce or adapt to environmental harm, such as measures to reduce greenhouse gas emissions or regulate practices such as fracking or offshore drilling.<sup>57</sup> This would prevent challenges to domestic policies that otherwise would be considered violations of NAFTA rules. One positive provision in the USMCA is that it does remove a requirement that the United States and Canada continue to export natural resources, including fossil fuels, based on previous years' trade, even if a country sought to enact conservation policies. This rule in the original NAFTA impacted Canada's ability to reduce oil sand production to meet its international environmental commitments.<sup>58</sup> The rule also impacts the United States' ability in the future to dial back resource exports from any public lands that the Trump administration opens up.

The United States trades more energy with Canada and Mexico than with the rest of the world combined, 59 and a successful NAFTA renegotiation should seize opportunities to promote higher standards and incentives for clean energy and efficiency among all three North American countries, such as the appliance efficiency standards that the United States and Canada typically harmonize on a bilateral basis. 60 In addition, although none of the NAFTA countries currently has a formal economy-wide carbon price, a rewritten NAFTA should seek to foreclose the possibility of carbon leakage across borders in the event one of the countries adopts such a measure.<sup>61</sup>

It is also important to safeguard countries' other tools to take action to address the climate crisis. Whether it's securing climate-friendly labeling on products traded across borders in North America or boosting climate-friendly procurement, trade agreements should enhance a country's efforts to tackle climate change—not potentially limit them.<sup>62</sup>

Lastly, it is no small matter that Trump's agreement contains a loophole to the reformed ISDS provisions that is principally a special giveaway to the oil and gas sectors, which have contracts with the government in Mexico. 63 That's representative of a deeply unfortunate failure to make the threat of climate change—as it impacts workers, communities, and the planet—central to a new vision for North American economic cooperation.

#### Enforce labor and environmental standards

Not only is it important to have stronger labor and environmental standards, but any renegotiated agreement should have effective enforcement mechanisms, ensuring that all countries meet these standards. While the USMCA proposes to enforce labor and environmental standards through the general dispute settlement procedures, that is likely to be inadequate.

State-to-state enforcement has a poor history of effectiveness.<sup>64</sup> In part, this is because of a loophole in the original NAFTA that enabled countries to avoid participating in a dispute settlement panel—a problem that remains in the USMCA. More broadly, labor and the environment often get pushed aside by governmental priorities in stateto-state relationships. Lastly, cases that require evaluating the compliance of an entire economy can be difficult to prove and force meaningful, timely change.

Given the complexity of the issues surrounding labor and environmental matters, as well as the limited resources of the individuals and organizations they affect, an independent authority is needed to enable investigations to be conducted when violations are reported. It ought to be independent, well-staffed, and with sufficient authority to investigate or monitor compliance when remedies are agreed on for violations. 65

The need for an effective approach to enforcement has been recognized by progressive policy makers for some time. One important idea that some have floated is an inspection, compliance, and exclusion system modeled on the U.S.-Peru Free Trade Agreement's timber annex. 66 The annex gave the United States the power to verify that Peruvian lumber had been produced legally, including provisions permitting on-site inspections in Peru. It also empowers customs officers to block illegal products at the border and to prohibit future shipments. Illegal logging of Peruvian timber remains a serious problem that the U.S. has only begun to address, but were the authorities and inspections strengthened and the enforcement made more automatic, this could be a potential pathway towards enforcing standards that are important to workers in the United States, Canada, and Mexico.<sup>67</sup>

In addition, private parties ought to be able to supplement governmental actions and directly challenge violations of labor and environmental provisions of trade agreements. Strong private rights of action, which are present in U.S. trade remedy law (antidumping and countervailing duty cases), could be deployed to help ensure that labor and environmental protections and rights are authentic. One way to accomplish this is to insert labor and environmental standards into the way the U.S. Department of Commerce (or relevant trade ministry) calculates the normal value for a particular import. 68

However, it is important to remember that private actions, including trade remedy cases, cannot replace swift and certain state enforcement. Private cases can be expensive and difficult to bring because of barriers to needed information. They also are limited in their ability to produce systemic changes throughout an economy, such as securing union organizing rights. But they and similar mechanisms offer a useful way to pressure improved behavior in trading partners and could signal to the United States Trade Representative that broader action is needed.

#### What should be excluded or reformed?

The above sections discuss several areas where trade agreements need to do more to counter the negative economic pressures on workers and other public policy priorities in all three NAFTA countries. This section considers items that are already part of NAFTA or included in the USMCA that should be removed or significantly modified to achieve a high-road approach to trade—rebalancing the rules to prevent inappropriate protection of corporate power at the expense of workers, consumers, or the environment. Given the scope and detail of the agreement, the list of items is by necessity illustrative rather than exhaustive.

Many of these provisions arose out of a shift in trade policy that occurred under Presidents Ronald Reagan and George H.W. Bush, from focusing on lower tariffs to tackling domestic regulations that were perceived as barriers to market access, even if they were not explicitly discriminatory.<sup>69</sup> NAFTA was the first trade agreement that took this new, aggressive approach to perceived nontariff barriers. But this approach reached much deeper into domestic policy, including matters far beyond the cross-border movement of goods or services, in ways that constrain governmental action in the public interest. Economist Dani Rodrik has labeled this "hyperglobalization." Any effort to rebalance trade priorities and focus more on the economic outcomes of working households must grapple with the need to reduce this level of hyperglobalization and ensure greater policy space for domestic democratic decision-makers.

#### Exclude the ability to use investor-state dispute settlement

One of the more far-reaching and troubling innovations in the NAFTA model of hyperglobalization was its investor-state dispute settlement (ISDS) system, which gives corporations the right to challenge government actions affecting their investments in private arbitration. ISDS has since become a standard feature in U.S. trade agreements.

ISDS ostensibly aims to address the concerns of investors from developed countries that their investments in developing economies are insufficiently protected from expropriation or otherwise subject to discrimination under national legal systems. There are private means to mitigate some of these risks, such as securing political risk insurance.<sup>71</sup> But ISDS provides a stronger set of protections for foreign investors, underwritten directly by national taxpayers. While some of the largest recipients of foreign direct investment in recent decades do not have ISDS agreements—namely China—it was believed that ISDS would make investment in less developed economies more attractive. But even as a development tool, ISDS has significant flaws. Not only does it expose developing countries that seek to change domestic policies, including domestic health, environmental, safety, or other public interest standards to challenge under vague minimum standards of treatment for foreign investors, but it also does not encourage those countries to compete to improve their legal systems.<sup>72</sup> It also increases downward pressure on wages in high-standard economies.<sup>73</sup>

The risks to U.S. public interest decision-making are real and growing in number.74 Under NAFTA, for example, the energy company TransCanada challenged President Obama's decision to reject the construction of the Keystone XL pipeline and demanded \$15 billion in compensation.<sup>75</sup> This case was suspended after President Trump reinstated the construction of the Keystone XL pipeline, but it demonstrates the potential for foreign investors to challenge U.S. domestic policy.<sup>76</sup>

This is not to downplay the bias that foreign investors can face in many court systems or otherwise in ensuring legitimate returns based on the terms of their investments. But other solutions, such as private risk insurance, building judicial capacity in developing countries, and supporting the rule of law broadly, are available that are less harmful to domestic democratic decision-making.<sup>77</sup>

Notably, one of the USMCA's bright spots is that it restricts ISDS principally to expropriation and discrimination, with requirements to exhaust domestic remedies. It also eliminates the vague, expansive minimum standards of treatment that had fueled much of the ISDS litigation that chilled domestic public interest regulation. However, as mentioned above, the USMCA retains certain special rights principally for the oil and gas sectors that have contracts in Mexico with the government.<sup>78</sup>

#### Limit the inclusion of standards that overly benefit business and constrain democratic action

ISDS is not the only item that should be excluded—or significantly limited compared with recent practice—from a renegotiated NAFTA. Unfair foreign practices undoubtedly make it more difficult for American businesses to operate abroad. Yet utilizing trade-agreement-based restraints on governments can in some circumstances negatively affect public interest-oriented policymaking both in America and abroad.

Take, for example, rules governing intellectual property protections. American businesses do face theft of intellectual property abroad. Still, care needs to be taken lest trade agreements limit the ability of governments, including the United States, to promote access to affordable medicines, affordable seeds for farmers, and more.<sup>79</sup> For example, the USMCA includes a special exclusivity period of 10 years for biologic drugs. This would grant large pharmaceutical companies market and regulatory protection from others, including generic drug companies, for a specific period of time—in this case, a decade—separate and apart from their rights under patents they may hold, allowing them to more readily increase namebrand drug prices. 80 This raises the exclusivity period for Mexico and Canada while simultaneously preventing the United States from reducing its exclusivity period. The USMCA's intellectual property chapter also has raised concerns regarding evergreening (or extending, without sufficient novelty) patents and other provisions that benefit patent holders. 81 Grants of monopoly power to pharmaceutical and biotech manufacturers are prime drivers of the high cost of medicines in the United States, and a lock-in of the exclusivity period forecloses an obvious way to lower the price of biologics.82

The USMCA also includes a new section on regulation generally.<sup>83</sup> This "good regulatory practices" chapter emerged from concerns that many countries' regulatory processes are opaque and, in some cases, even result in regulations being adopted in secret and then applied to companies with little to no warning.84 Rather than just focus on transparency and the rule of law, which could be more easily justified, the chapter could also lock in, and export, problematic aspects of U.S. law and practice. Namely, it subjects regulations to impact assessments, also known as cost-benefit or economic analyses, and retrospective reviews. The agreement also guarantees a range of special consultation opportunities, including the publication of cost-benefit analyses during the proposal stage.

When implemented in a reasonable manner—and with a recognition that measurement of social costs and benefits can be imprecise or impossible—economic analyses can sometimes provide useful information about the possible consequences of regulation. 85 Too frequently, however, those hostile to regulation use cost-benefit analysis, special consultation opportunities, and retrospectives as weapons, exaggerating measures of cost, dismissing measures of benefits, and using the tools to slow down or stymie public interest protections in the bureaucracy and the courts.86 These impacts can be particularly burdensome on government agencies squeezed for funding, particularly those in developing countries or localities. Trade rules should not be used to frustrate domestic rules that serve in the public interest, in the U.S. or elsewhere. 87

Against the backdrop of a growing range of evidence that the U.S. faces a competition problem, the USMCA's antitrust obligations also present an increasingly concerning set of trade limitations.88 The agreement's provisions aim to counter the efforts of some countries to use competition policy to achieve discriminatory industrial policy ends. 89 To that end, some of the efforts to boost transparency and procedural fairness can be positive steps.

Similarly, the USMCA endorses the requirement that governments maintain national competition laws to proscribe anticompetitive conduct and promote competition—itself a recognition of the importance of antitrust. Yet, the agreement only references "economic efficiency and consumer welfare" as the purposes of antitrust. 90 The consumer welfare standard is a court-adopted standard that is nowhere in the U.S. competition statutes and is the subject of current criticism and debate. Endorsing it in a trade agreement, even in a hortatory chapter, as the purpose of antitrust policy could potentially constrain the evolution of U.S. competition policy to address the clear accumulation of market power in many segments of the American economy.91

## Conclusion

There is little question that NAFTA could be improved in ways that would benefit working families in the United States, Canada, and Mexico over the longer term, maintain an open orientation to business and the world, and strengthen relationships with essential allies. Pressure on workers' wages and erosion of the democratically chosen norms that govern market behavior in the U.S. economy help push the nation toward a low-road path. Along this path, those most vulnerable to the negative effects of corporate competitive strategy are left to fend for themselves, and the rules and institutions that make the economy a good place in which to work and thrive are less effective.

Because there is no reason to believe that a low-road economic environment is necessary to promote economic innovation and rapid productivity growth, there is no good reason to settle for it. 92 A progressive rewrite of NAFTA should be part of a much bigger project—one that develops a comprehensive set of domestic economic policies to support wages, employment, and inclusive economic growth for workers both in the United States and abroad.

#### About the authors

**Marc Jarsulic** is the senior vice president for Economic Policy at American Progress. He has worked on economic policy matters as deputy staff director and chief economist at the Joint Economic Committee, as chief economist at the Senate Banking Committee, and as chief economist at Better Markets. He has practiced antitrust and securities law at the Federal Trade Commission, the Securities and Exchange Commission, and in private practice. Before coming to Washington, he was professor of economics at the University of Notre Dame.

**Andy Green** is the managing director for Economic Policy at American Progress. He focuses on financial markets and regulation; corporate governance and competition; international trade; and the economy and middle class. Prior to joining American Progress, he served as counsel to Kara Stein, commissioner of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC). Previously, Green served as counsel to U.S. Sen. Jeff Merkley (D-OR) and staff director of the U.S. Senate Banking Committee's Subcommittee on Economic Policy, where he handled a wide range of economic policy, including international trade. Before his time in government, Green practiced U.S. corporate securities and foreign investment law in Hong Kong and Shanghai and wrote and taught on law in China.

Daniella Zessoules is a special assistant for Economic Policy at American Progress. Before joining American Progress, Zessoules served as the domestic policy intern at the Center for Economic and Policy Research, as well as a federal legislative affairs intern at the Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. She holds a degree in economics from the University of Massachusetts at Amherst.

#### **Endnotes**

- 1 Richard Freeman et al., "What Do Unions Do for the Middle Class?" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/economy/reports/2016/01/13/128366/what-dounions-do-for-the-middle-class/; Joe Valenti, "10 Years Later: The Financial Crisis State by State" (Washington: Center for American Progress, February 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ news/2018/02/22/447031/10-years-later-financial-crisisstate-state/.
- 2 Office of the United States Trade Representative, Agreement between the United States of America, the United Mexican States, and Canada Text, available at https://ustr. gov/trade-agreements/free-trade-agreements/unitedstates-mexico-canada-agreement/agreement-between (last accessed January 2019).
- 3 Seth Hanlon and others, "Trump's Budget Reveals that He Wants Everyday Americans to Pay for His Tax Cuts for the Wealthy" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/news/2018/02/12/446453/trumps-budgetreveals-wants-everyday-americans-pay-tax-cuts-wealthy/.
- 4 Dani Rodrik, "Populism and the economics of globalization" Journal of International Business Policy (2018), available at https://drodrik.scholar.harvard.edu/files/dani-rodrik/files/ populism\_and\_the\_economics\_of\_globalization.pdf.
- 5 Emmanuel Saez, "Income and Wealth Inequality: Evidence and Policy Implications" Contemporary Economic Policy 35 (1) (2017): 12-13, available at https://eml.berkeley. edu/~saez/SaezCEP2017.pdf; Current Population Survey data are consistent with the cited Saez data. They show that the real wage for noncollege workers, who make up about two-thirds of the U.S. labor force, has been stagnant since 1980. See, for example: Center for American Progress, "Blueprint for the 21st Century: A Plan for Better Jobs and Stronger Communities" (2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2018/05/14/450856/blueprint-21st-century/.
- 6 Richard Freeman and others, "What Do Unions Do for the Middle Class?" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/economy/reports/2016/01/13/128366/what-dounions-do-for-the-middle-class/; See also David Weil, *The* Fissured Workplace: Why Work Became So Bad for So Many and What Can Be Done to Improve It, (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2017).
- 7 Center for American Progress, "Blueprint for the 21st Century."
- 8 The Federal Reserve Economic Data Blog, "The decline of manufacturing," April 21, 2014, available at https:// fredblog.stlouisfed.org/2014/04/the-decline-ofmanufacturing/?utm\_source=series\_page&utm\_ medium=related\_content&utm\_term=related\_ resources&utm\_campaign=fredblog.
- 9 Dani Rodrik, Has Globalization Gone Too Far? (Washington: Peterson Institute for International Economics, 1997).
- 10 The China Trade Shock, "Homepage," available at http:// chinashock.info/ (last accessed August 2018).
- 11 President Donald J. Trump, "6:43 a.m., June 22, 2018," Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/ status/1010156224749408258.

- 12 Charlie Savage "Explaining Trump's Executive Order on Family Separation," The New York Times, June 20, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/20/us/ politics/family-separation-executive-order.html.
- 13 Center for American Progress, "Blueprint for the 21st Century."
- 14 Ibid.
- 15 Brendan Duke, "Trump's Budget Is Breaking His Promises on Manufacturing," Center for American Progress, March 27, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/economy/news/2017/03/27/429041/trumpsbudget-breaking-promises-manufacturing/.
- 16 Karla Walter and Kate Bahn, "Raising Pay and Providing Benefits for Workers in a Disruptive Economy" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ reports/2017/10/13/440483/raising-pay-providingbenefits-workers-disruptive-economy/; Kevin DeGood and Greg Dotson, "How Congress Should Respond to the Flint Water Crisis," Center for American Progress, February 17, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/economy/news/2016/02/17/131277/how-congressshould-respond-to-the-flint-water-crisis/; Joe Valenti, "How a GOLIATH Act Could Restore Consumer Rights," Center for American Progress, April 20, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ news/2018/04/20/449967/goliath-act-restore-consumerrights/.
- 17 Marc Jarsulic and others, "Reviving Antitrust: Why Our Economy Needs a Progressive Competition Policy (Washington: Center for American Progress), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ reports/2016/06/29/140613/reviving-antitrust/.
- 18 David Madland, "Wage Boards for American Workers: Industry-Level Collective Bargaining for All Workers" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2018/04/09/448515/wage-boards-americanworkers/.
- 19 Kevin DeGood, Christian E. Weller, and Andrew Schwartz. "An Infrastructure Plan for America: How Investing in Infrastructure Will Lay the Foundation for Prosperity, Advance Environmental Goals, and Rebuild the Middle Class" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ economy/reports/2016/07/14/141157/an-infrastructureplan-for-america/; Michela Zonta, "Homes for All: A Program Providing Rental Supply Where Working Families Need It Most" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2018/07/24/452645/homes-for-all/.
- 20 It is important to recognize that while current unemployment rates are low, employment rates have yet to recover to previous levels, particularly for certain groups and regions. See Center for American Progress, "Blueprint for the 21st Century."; See also Valerie Wilson and William M. Rogers III, "Black-white wage gaps expand with rising wage inequality" (Washington: Economic Policy Institute, 2016), available at https://www.epi.org/publication/blackwhite-wage-gaps-expand-with-rising-wage-inequality/; Danyelle Solomon and Christian E. Weller, "When a Job is Not Enough" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/race/reports/2018/12/05/461823/job-not-enough/.

- 21 See, for example, Center for American Progress, "Blueprint for the 21st Century"; Carmel Martin, Andy Green, and Brendan Duke, eds., "Raising Wages and Rebuilding Wealth: A Roadmap for Middle-Class Economic Security" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ economy/reports/2016/09/08/143585/raising-wages-andrebuilding-wealth/; Larry Summers and Ed Balls, "Report of the Commission on Inclusive Prosperity" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ reports/2015/01/15/104266/report-of-the-commissionon-inclusive-prosperity/.
- 22 I.M. Destler, American Trade Politics (Washington: Institute for International Economics, 2005), available at https://piie. com/bookstore/american-trade-politics-4th-edition.
- 23 United States Environmental Protection Agency, "EPA's Role with the Border Environment Cooperation Commission (BECC) and North American Development Bank (NADBank)," available at https://19january2017snapshot. epa.gov/international-cooperation/epas-role-border-environment-cooperation-commission-becc-and-north\_.html (last accessed August 2018); Ryan Richards, "How Trump's Approach to Mexico Could Jeopardize Water Security in the American West," Center for American Progress, February 23, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/green/news/2017/02/23/426829/how-trumpsapproach-to-mexico-could-jeopardize-water-security-inthe-american-west/.
- 24 Global Trade Watch, "NAFTA at 25," available at http:// infographic.replacenafta.org/nafta-at-25-promises-vsreality/# (last accessed January 2019); AFL-CIO, "NAFTA at 20," available at: https://aflcio.org/reports/nafta-20 (last accessed January 2019).
- 25 Peter B. Dixon and Maureen T. Rimmer, "Identifying the Effects of NAFTA on the U.S. Economy Between 1992 and 1998: A Decomposition Analysis." In Nafta at 20: Effects on the North American Market (Dallas, Federal Reserve Bank of Dallas, 2017), available at https://www.dallasfed.org/-/ media/Documents/research/pubs/nafta20/nafta20c4.pdf.
- 26 Lorenzo Caliendo and Fernando Parro, "Estimates of the Trade and Welfare Effects of NAFTA." The Review of Economic Studies (2014), available at http://faculty.som.yale. edu/lorenzocaliendo/ETWENAFTA.pdf.
- 27 U.S. International Trade Commission, "The Economic Impact of Trade Agreements Implemented Under Trade Authorities Procedures" (2016), pp. 257-258, available at https://www.usitc.gov/publications/332/pub4614.pdf.
- 28 Robert E. Scott, "The effects of NAFTA on US trade, jobs, and investment, 1993-2013," Review of Keynesian Economics 2 (4) (2014): 429-41. Also note that the employment impacts of trade deficits are assessed using an inputoutput model that estimates the direct and indirect labor requirements of producing output in a given domestic industry. The model includes 195 U.S. industries, 77 of which are in the manufacturing sector. The model estimates the amount of labor, or number of jobs, required to produce a given volume of exports and the labor displaced when a given volume of imports is substituted for domestic output. The net of these two numbers is the estimated number of jobs displaced by changes in the trade balance, holding all else equal. See also Dean Baker, "Nafta Lowered Wages, as It Was Supposed to Do," The New York Times, December 5, 2013, available at https://www.nytimes.com/ roomfordebate/2013/11/24/what-weve-learned-fromnafta/nafta-lowered-wages-as-it-was-supposed-to-do.
- 29 Brendan Duke and Andrew Schwartz, "The Midwestern Great Recession of 2001 and the Destruction of Good Jobs" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017). available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ economy/reports/2017/06/07/429492/midwestern-greatrecession-2001-destruction-good-jobs/.

- 30 John McLaren and Shushanik Hakobyan, "Looking for Local Labor-Market Effects of NAFTA" Review of Economics and Statistics 98 (4) (2016), available at https://ssrn.com/ abstract=2861511.
- 31 U.S. International Trade Commission, "Economic Impact of Trade Agreements Implemented Under Trade Authorities Procedures" (2016), available at https://www.usitc.gov/ publications/332/pub4614.pdf.
- 32 For a discussion of effects on the auto industry see M. Angeles Villareal and Ian F. Fergusson, "The North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA)" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2017), available at https://fas.org/ sgp/crs/row/R42965.pdf.
- 33 Susan Helper, Testimony before the House Ways and Means Subcommittee on Trade Hearing on Modernization of the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA), July 18, 2017, available at https://docs.house.gov/meetings/ WM/WM04/20170718/106265/HHRG-115-WM04-Wstate-HelperS-20170718.pdf.
- 34 See Joel R. Paul, "The Cost of Free Trade," Brown Journal of World Affairs 343 (1) (2015), available at https://papers.ssrn. com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2729535; Dani Rodrik, Straight Talk on Trade (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2017).
- 35 See Dani Rodrik, The Globalization Paradox: Democracy and the Future of the World Economy, (New York: W.W. Norton & Company, 2012); Dani Rodrik, "How Far Will International Economic Integration Go?" Journal of Economic Perspectives 14 (1) (2000): 177-186, available at http://bev.berkeley. edu/ipe/readings/How%20Far%20Will%20International%20Economic%20Integration%20Go.pdf.
- 36 Congressional Research Service, "Renegotiation of the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA): What Actions Do Not Require Congressional Approval?" (2017), available at https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/renego.pdf.
- 37 Ian F. Fergusson and Christopher M. Davis, "Trade Promotion Authority (TPA): Frequently Asked Questions" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2018), p. 22, available at https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R43491.pdf.
- 38 See TRADE Act of 2009, H. Rept. 3012, 111 Cong. 1 sess, (Government Printing Office. 2009), available at https:// www.congress.gov/bill/111th-congress/house-bill/3012/ text; Level the Playing Field Act, S. 1801, 113 Cong. 1 sess (Congressional Printing Office, 2013), available at https:// www.congress.gov/bill/113th-congress/senate-bill/1801/ text?r=8809: Rodrik, The Globalization Paradox: Jared Bernstein and Lori Wallach, "The New Rules of the Road: A Progressive Approach to Globalization," The American Prospect, September 22, 2016, available at http://prospect.org/article/new-rules-road-progressive-approachglobalization; Celeste Drake, Testimony Before the House Subcommittee On Trade of the Committee on Ways And Means, "Hearing On 'Modernization of the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA)," July 18, 2017, available at https://waysandmeans.house.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2017/07/20170718TR-Testimony-Drake.pdf; Sierra Club, "Discussion Paper: A New Climate-Friendly Approach to Trade," (2016), available at http://www.sierraclub. org/sites/www.sierraclub.org/files/uploads-wysiwig/ climate-friendly-trade-model.pdf; Todd N. Tucker, "The Sustainable Equitable Trade Doctrine: Building Progressive International Cooperation to Counter Right-Wing Economic Authoritarianism" (New York: The Roosevelt Institute, 2017), available at http://rooseveltinstitute.org/ wp-content/uploads/2017/03/The-Sustainable-Equitable-Trade-Doctrine.pdf; Adam Hersh and Jennifer Erickson, "Progressive Pro-Growth Principles for Trade and Competitiveness" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/economy/reports/2014/03/11/85639/progressivepro-growth-principles-for-trade-and-competitiveness/.

- 39 For a discussion on how import competition can undermine domestic economic policy, see Rodrik, Has Globalization Gone Too Far?
- 40 David Madland and others "President Trump's Policies Are Hurting American Workers," (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, January 2018), available at https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/ economy/reports/2018/01/26/168366/president-trumpspolicies-hurting-american-workers/.
- 41 Office of the United States Trade Representation, "United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement Full Text: Chapter 23: Labor" available at https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/files/ agreements/FTA/USMCA/Text/23\_Labor.pdf (last accessed January 2019).
- 42 International Labour Organization, "Conventions and Recommendations," available at http://www.ilo.org/global/ standards/introduction-to-international-labour-standards/ conventions-and-recommendations/lang--en/index.htm (last accessed August 2018).
- 43 The Labor Advisory Committee on Trade Negotiations and Trade Policy, "Report on the Impacts of the Renegotiated North American Free Trade Agreement" (2018), available at https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/files/agreements/ FTA/AdvisoryCommitteeReports/Labor%20Advisory%20 Committee%20on%20Trade%20Negotiations%20 and%20Trade%20Policy%20(LAC).pdf; AFL CIO, "NAFTA at 20" (2017) available at https://aflcio.org/sites/default/ files/2017-03/March2014\_NAFTA20\_nb.pdf.
- 44 International Labour Organization "Ratifications for United States," available at https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/ en/f?p=1000:11200:12003814305873::::P11200\_INSTRU-MENT\_SORT:1 (last accessed August 2018); International Labour Organization, "Ratifications for Mexico," available at http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:11200: 0::NO:11200:P11200\_COUNTRY\_ID:102764 (last accessed January 2019); International Labour Organization, "Ratifications for Canada," available at http://www.ilo.org/dyn/ normlex/en/f?p=1000:11200:0::NO:11200:P11200\_COUN-TRY\_ID:102582 (last accessed August 2018).
- 45 These are the same forces that undermine labor protections domestically. See Elise Gould and Heidi Shierholz, "The Compensation Penalty of 'Right-To-Work' Laws" (Washington: Economic Policy Institute, 2011), available at https://secure.epi.org/files/page/-/old/briefingpapers/ BriefingPaper299.pdf.
- 46 Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor, Mexico 2017 Human Rights Report (U.S. Department of State, 2017), available at https://www.state.gov/documents/ organization/277589.pdf. The ILO has also recognized the restrictions on the right to organize and bargain created by protection contracts and protection unions, see International Labour Organization, "Observation (CEACR) - adopted 2016, published 106th ILS session (2017)," available at http://www.ilo.org/dvn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:13100:0: :NO:13100:P13100\_COMMENT\_ID:3297632 (last accessed August 2018).
- 47 Robert A. Blecker and others, "Trumping the NAFTA Renegotiation: An Alternative Policy Framework for Mexican-U.S. Cooperation and Economic Convergence," Real-world Economics Review 82 (2017): 94-121, available at https:// rwer.wordpress.com/2017/12/21/issue-82-of-the-realworld-economics-review/.
- 48 The Labor Advisory Committee on Trade Negotiations and Trade Policy, "Report on the Impacts of the Renegotiated North American Free Trade Agreement" available at https://aflcio.org/sites/default/files/2018-09/LAC%20 Report%20NAFTA%20Final%20Final%20PDF.pdf.
- 49 For a discussion of this issue see Dan Mauer, "Made in America," Washington Monthly, October 19, 2017, available at https://washingtonmonthly.com/2017/10/19/made-inamerica/.

- 50 See, for example, a proposal that the U.S. Commerce Department do this through the normal value rules of anti-dumping enforcement: Joel R. Paul, "The Cost of Free Trade," Brown Journal of World Affairs 22 (1) (2015), available at https://repository.uchastings.edu/faculty\_scholarship/1215.
- 51 Beth Baltzan, "NAFTA 2.0: The Labor Chapter," American Phoenix Blog, November 8, 2018, available at http://americanphoenixpllc.com/nafta-2-0-labor.
- 52 Luke Bassett, Kristina Costa, and Lia Cattaneo, "Burning the Data: Attacks on Climate and Energy Data and Research" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/green/reports/2018/06/13/452065/burning-thedata/; See also Alexandra Carter and Miriam Goldstein, "Making Waves: 5 Steps the 116th Congress Should Take to Restore the Health and Productivity of America's Oceans" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/ news/2018/12/18/464400/making-waves/.
- 53 Sierra Club, "Trump's NAFTA Threatens Our Air, Water, and Climate," available at https://www.sierraclub.org/sites/ www.sierraclub.org/files/campaigns/nafta-synopsis-sierraclub.pdf (last accessed January 2019); Beth Baltzan, "NAFTA 2.0: The Environment Chapter," American Phoenix Blog, December 3, 2018, available at http://americanphoenixpllc.com/nafta-2-0-the-environment-chapter; see also Office of the United States Trade Representation, "United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement Full Text: Chapter 24: Environment: Article 24.4," available at https://ustr.gov/ sites/default/files/files/agreements/FTA/USMCA/24%20 Environment.pdf (last accessed November 2018).
- 54 Ibid.
- 55 U.S. Global Change Research Program, "Climate Science Special Report: Fourth National Climate Assessment, Volume I" (2017).
- 56 Joshua Partlow, Joby Warrick, "A Dangerous Export: America's car battery waste is making Mexican communities sick," The Washington Post, February 26, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/sf/ national/2016/02/26/a-dangerous-export-americascar-battery-waste-is-making-mexican-communitiessick/?noredirect=on&utm\_term=.7094844b0e7b.
- 57 Sierra Club, "Discussion Paper: A New Climate-Friendly Approach to Trade" (2016), available at https://www.sierraclub.org/sites/www.sierraclub.org/files/uploads-wysiwig/ climate-friendly-trade-model.pdf. The authors highlight the need to prevent trade agreements from frustrating actions to address climate and environmental harms because of the very large economic externalities involved. National measures that require business to more fully internalize the costs of these harms will lead corporations to take evasive measures, so trade agreements need to be structured to discourage this. This is not to say that trade agreements should be allowed to weaken other important public interest rules, as is highlighted in greater detail below, under "What should be excluded or reformed." For an insightful examination of how seemingly neutral investment protections tilt power against public interest domestic decision-making and otherwise can be expanded through legal challenges, see Todd N. Tucker, Judge Knot: Politics and Development in International Investment Law (New York: Anthem Press, 2018).
- 58 Government of Canada, "A new Canada-United States-Mexico Agreement," available at http://international. gc.ca/trade-commerce/trade-agreements-accordscommerciaux/agr-acc/usmca-aeumc/summary-sommaire. aspx?lang=eng (last accessed November 2018); See John Dillon and Gordon Laxer, "Over a Barrel: Exiting from NAFTA's Proportionality Clause" (Edmonton, AB, Canada: Parkland Institute, 2008), available at https://www.parklandinstitute.ca/over\_a\_barrel (last accessed August 2018).

- 59 See Paul W. Parfomak and others, "Cross-Border Energy Trade in North America: Present and Potential" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2017), available at https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R44747.pdf.
- 60 U.S. Department of Energy, "North American Energy Efficiency Standards and Labeling" (2013), available at https:// www.energy.gov/eere/buildings/downloads/north-america-energy-efficiency-standards-and-labeling.
- 61 See Sierra Club, "Discussion Paper: A New Climate-Friendly Approach to Trade," p. 12.
- 62 Similar public interests exist with respect to public health, agricultural, and other labeling, including country-oforigin labeling. While tobacco company Philip Morris International Inc. was fined up to \$50 million for abuse of rights in bringing a trade challenge to Australia's tobacco labeling, this case highlights the risks to countries and subnational governments that may not have pockets as deep as Australia's. See Christopher Knaus, "Philip Morris cigarettes charged millions after losing plain packaging case against Australia," The Guardian, July 9, 2017, available at https://www.theguardian.com/business/2017/jul/10/ philip-morris-cigarettes-charged-millions-after-losingplain-packaging-case-against-australia. On agricultural labels, see Organization for Competitive Markets, "Country of Origin Labeling," available at https://competitivemarkets. com/cool/ (last accessed August 2018); and Joe Fassler, "Foreign beef can be labeled 'Product of the U.S.A.' It's killing America's grass-fed industry," The New Food Economy, July 16, 2018, available at https://newfoodeconomy.org/ grass-fed-beef-labeling-fraud-country-origin/.
- 63 Office of the United States Trade Representation, "United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement Full Text: Chapter 14: Investment: Annex 14-E: Mexico-United States Investment Disputes Related to Covered Government Contracts" available at https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/files/agreements/FTA/USMCA/14%20Investment.pdf.
- 64 M. Angeles Villarreal and Ian F. Fergusson, "The North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA)", (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2017), available at https:// fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R42965.pdf
- 65 Sierra Club, "Trump's Climate-Denying NAFTA Proposal Would Perpetuate Outsourcing of Pollution and Jobs," Press release, October 1, 2018, available at https://www. sierraclub.org/press-releases/2018/10/trump-s-climatedenying-nafta-proposal-would-perpetuate-outsourcingpollution.
- 66 Megan Cassella, "Democrats look to Peru deal for answers to USMCA labor woes," Morning Trade, Politico, December 20, 2018, available at https://www.politico.com/newsletters/morning-trade/2018/12/20/democrats-look-to-perudeal-for-answers-to-usmca-labor-woes-461797.
- 67 See Beth Baltzan, "Is the Administration's Ban on Imports of Peruvian Wood a Big Deal? Yes." American Phoenix Blog, November 3, 2017, available at http://americanphoenixpllc.com/administrations-ban-imports-peruvian-woodbig-deal-yes.
- 68 See, for example, letter from Celeste Drake to Ed Gresser, June 12, 2017, available at https://aflcio. org/sites/default/files/2017-06/NAFTA%20Negotiating%20Recommendations%20from%20AFL-CIO%20 %28Witness%3DTLee%29%20Jun2017%20%28PDF%29\_0. pdf; see also Paul, "The Cost of Free Trade," Brown Journal of World Affairs (2015).
- 69 Destler, American Trade Politics.
- 70 Rodrik, The Globalization Paradox.

- 71 Columbia Center for Sustainable Investment, "Exploring Alternatives to ISDS," available at http://ccsi.columbia. edu/work/projects/exploring-alternatives-to-isds/ (last accessed August 2018); Sergio Puig and Gregory C. Shaffer, "Imperfect Alternatives: Institutional Choice and the Reform of Investment Law." American Journal of International Law 112 (361) (2018), available at https://ssrn.com/abstract=3191639.
- 72 Todd Tucker, Judge Knot: Politics and Development in International Investment Law (New York: Anthem Press, 2018); Todd Tucker, "The Sustainable Equitable Trade," Roosevelt Institute, March 5, 2017, available at http://rooseveltinstitute.org/trade-set-doctrine/; Lise Johnson, Lisa Sachs and Jeffrey Sachs, "Investor-State Dispute Settlement, Public Interest and U.S. Domestic Law" (New York: Columbia Center on Sustainable Investment, 2015), available at http://ccsi.columbia.edu/files/2015/05/Investor-State-Dispute-Settlement-Public-Interest-and-U.S.-Domestic-Law-FINAL-May-19-8.pdf; Sergio Puig and Gregory C. Shaffer, "Imperfect Alternatives: Institutional Choice and the Reform of Investment Law." American Journal of International Law 112 (361) (2018), available at https://ssrn.com/ abstract=3191639.
- 73 See International Economic Law and Policy Blog, "Brady-Lighthizer ISDS Exchange," March 21, 2018, available at http://worldtradelaw.typepad.com/ielpblog/2018/03/ brady-lighthizer-isds-exchange.html.
- 74 Elizabeth Warren, "The Trans-Pacific Partnership clause everyone should oppose," The Washington Post, February 25, 2015, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/kill-the-dispute-settlement-language-in-the-trans-pacific-partnership/2015/02/25/ec7705a2-bd1e-11e4-b274e5209a3bc9a9\_story.html?utm\_term=.36878f9364bc.
- 75 Joseph Stiglitz, "Beware of TPP's Investor-State Dispute Settlement Provision," Roosevelt Institute, March 28, 2016, available at http://rooseveltinstitute.org/beware-tppsinvestor-state-dispute-settlement-provision/.
- 76 Ethan Lou, "TransCanada's \$15 billion U.S. Keystone XL NAFTA suit suspended," Reuters, February 28, 2017, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-canadapipeline-lawsuit/transcanadas-15-billion-u-s-keystone-xlnafta-suit-suspended-id USKBN 1671W 1.
- 77 Lise Johnson, Brooke Skartvedt Güven, and Jesse Coleman, "Investor-State Dispute Settlement: What Are We Trying to Achieve? Does ISDS Get us There?", Columbia Center on Sustainable Investment, December 11, 2017, available at http://ccsi.columbia.edu/2017/12/11/investor-statedispute-settlement-what-are-we-trying-to-achieve-doesisds-aet-us-there/.
- 78 Office of the United States Trade Representation, "United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement Full Text: Chapter 14: Investment: Annex 14-E: Mexico-United States Investment Disputes Related to Covered Government Contracts," available at https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/files/ agreements/FTA/USMCA/Text/14\_Investment.pdf; Public Citizen, "Analysis of the NAFTA 2.0 Text Relative to the Changes We Have Been Demanded to Stop NAFTA's On-Going Damage" (2018), 2-3, available at https://www. citizen.org/sites/default/files/nafta\_2.0\_text\_analysis.pdf; Sierra Club, "Trump's NAFTA Deal Threatens Our Air, Water, and Climate" (2018), available at https://www.sierraclub. org/trade/trump-s-nafta-deal-threatens-our-air-water-andclimate

- 79 See, e.g., Doctors Without Borders, "Written Submission for US International Trade Commission Investigation No. TPA-105-001: 'Trans-Pacific Partnership Agreement: Likely Impact on the U.S. Economy and on Specific Industry Sectors," February 16, 2016, available at https://www. msfaccess.org/sites/default/files/MSF\_assets/Access/ Docs/ACCESS\_statement\_USITCSubTPP\_ENG\_2016.pdf; Ben Lilliston, "TPP Fine Print: Biotech Seed Companies Win Again," Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy, November 16, 2015, available at https://www.iatp.org/blog/201511/ tpp-fine-print-biotech-seed-companies-win-again; Maura Calsyn, "Pharmaceutical Provisions of the Trans-Pacific Partnership Threaten Drug Access and Affordability," (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/healthcare/ news/2015/07/30/118290/pharmaceutical-provisions-ofthe-trans-pacific-partnership-threaten-drug-access-and-
- 80 Office of the United States Trade Representation, "United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement Full Text: Chapter 28: Intellectual Property Rights, Article 20.49, pp 20-27," available at https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/files/agreements/FTA/USMCA/Text/20\_Intellectual\_Property\_Rights. pdf (last accessed January 2019).
- 81 Letter to Congress from AFL-CIO, Public Citizen, and other public interest groups, January 22, 2019, available at https://www.citizen.org/sites/default/files/civil-societynafta-rx-pricing-letter-to-congress-january-2019.pdf; see also, e.g., Beth Baltzan, "NAFTA 2.0: Access to Medicines," American Phoenix Blog, December 3, 2018, available at http://americanphoenixpllc.com/nafta-2-0-access-medi-
- 82 See, for example, Maura Calsyn, "Pharmaceutical Provisions of the Trans-Pacific Partnership Threaten Drug Access and Affordability," (Washington: Center for American Progress, January 2015), available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/healthcare/news/2015/07/30/118290/pharmaceutical-provisions-of-the-trans-pacific-partnershipthreaten-drug-access-and-affordability/; Dean Baker, "End Patent Monopolies on Drugs," The New York Times, January 10, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/roomfor debate/2015/09/23/should-the-government-imposedrug-price-controls/end-patent-monopolies-on-drugs.
- 83 Office of the United States Trade Representation, "United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement Full Text: Chapter 28: Good Regulatory Practices," available at https://ustr.gov/ sites/default/files/files/agreements/FTA/USMCA/Text/28\_ Good\_Regulatory\_Practices.pdf (last accessed January 2019).
- 84 For regulatory challenges facing U.S. businesses in China, see American Chamber of Commerce in the People's Republic of China, "2016 AmCham China White Paper: American Business in China," (2016), p. 49-56, available at https://www.amchamchina.org/policy-advocacy/ white-paper/2016-american-business-in-china-whitepaper; Christina Nelson, "Transparency in China: A Work in Progress," China Business Review, July 1, 2011, available at https://www.chinabusinessreview.com/transparency-inchina-a-work-in-progress/.
- 85 See July Tran and Ronald White, "The Benefits of Public Protections: Ten Rules That Save Lives and Protect the Environment" (Washington: Center for Effective Government, 2014), available at https://www.foreffectivegov. org/benefits-public-protections-2014; Isaac Shapiro, "A Ouick Guide to EPI's Research on the Costs and Benefits of Regulations" (Washington: Economic Policy Institute, 2011), available at https://sensiblesafeguards.org/assets/ documents/report-a-quick-guide-to-epis-research-on-thecosts-and-benefits-of-regulations-epi.pdf.

- 86 Public Citizen, "Unsafe Delays: An Empirical Analysis Shows that Federal Rulemakings To Protect the Public Are Taking Longer Than Ever" (2016), available at https://www.citizen. org/sites/default/files/unsafe-delays-report.pdf.
- 87 See, e.g., Ganesh Sitaraman, "Reforming Regulation: Policies to Counteract Capture and Improve the Regulatory Process," (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/economy/reports/2016/11/01/291499/reforming-
- 88 See, e.g., Jarsulic, "Reviving Antitrust;" Office of the United States Trade Representation, "United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement Full Text: Chapter 21: Competition Policy," available at https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/files/agreements/FTA/USMCA/Text/21\_Competition\_Policy.pdf (last accessed January 2019).
- 89 See also Office of the United States Trade Representative, "TPP Full Text: Chapter 16: Competition.;" Thomas J. Horton, Statement Before Subcommittee on Regulatory Reform, Commercial and Antitrust Law
- of the Committee On The Judiciary, "International Antitrust Enforcement: China and Beyond," U.S. House Of Representatives, June 7, 2016, available at https://republicansjudiciary.house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2016/05/Horton-Testimony.pdf.
- 90 Office of the United States Trade Representative, "United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement Full Text: Chapter 21: Competition Policy"; The U.S.-Korea Free Trade Agreement included similar language, see Office of the United States Trade Representative, "U.S.-Korea Free Trade Agreement Full text: Chapter 16: Competition-Related Matters," available at https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/uploads/agreements/fta/korus/asset\_upload\_file193\_12715.pdf.
- 91 On the range of economic and social purposes embodied in the U.S. antitrust statutes, see Jonathan Sallet, "Louis Brandeis: A Man for This Season" Colorado Technology Law Journal (2018), available at https://ssrn.com/abstract=3132482; Lina Khan and Sandeep Vaheesan, "Market Power and Inequality: The Antitrust Counterrevolution and its Discontents," Harvard Law and Policy Review 11 (235) (2017), available at https://ssrn.com/abstract=2769132; Barak Y. Orbach, "The Antitrust Consumer Welfare Paradox," Journal of Competition Law & Economics 7 (1) (2011): 133-64, available at https://doi.org/10.1093/joclec/nhq019.
- 92 The evolution the real wages in the United States in the late 1930s provides an illuminating example the benefits of a high-road environment. As Robert Gordon has pointed out, real wage increases, produced at least in part by the National Industrial Recovery Act and the National Labor Relations Act in the 1930s, stimulated the adoption of productivity-enhancing technology, even when unemployment rates were high. See Robert Gordon, The Rise and Fall of American Growth: The U.S. Standard of Living since the Civil War (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2016).

#### **Our Mission**

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

#### **Our Values**

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

#### **Our Approach**

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

